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I have delayed the publication of this newsletter so that I can report on the April nine-day working party and so determine the work programme ahead.

The April working party was a great success, all the scheduled work was completed, thanks to a superb attendance by volunteers and good weather, apart from a short hail storm in the middle of the week. We owe particular thanks to Phill Cardy and Mark Gribble of WRG Bit In The Middle (BITM) who gave up a whole weeks leave from work to come and help us.

 The backfilling of the towpath wall between the lock and the bridge (Stage 5) and the offside wall west of the bridge was completed as far as the walls are complete and the excavation from the lock to the bridge ready for lining is complete as far as the bridge narrows (Stage 7). Excavation under the bridge for the towpath wall (Stage 4) has commenced. Excavation for the offside wall west of the bridge (Stage 2) is complete, two wall sections and three base sections were poured assisted by the Kent & East Sussex Canal Restoration Group on the last weekend; KESCRG also blinded the next section and completed laying the screed boards for blinding to the end of the wall.

 A conference on site recently amended the design of this offside wall where it was intended to terminate with a 45 degree bend into the bank before the reed bed to be built alongside the winding hole. It was agreed that this would impinge too much on the adjacent public footpath and that it will be best to extend the wall by two sections going straight into the bank where the canal bends off the straight. I was going to call these sections 41A and 41B but to keep the total number of sections correct they will be 74 & 75.  Note that 75 x 8.8 metres = 660 metres of reinforced concrete wall, 2/3 kilometre! Quite an achievement for our gang of volunteers.  

Joyce Smith who turns our daily, not always easily deciphered, site timesheets into a neat and costed presentation for use in applying for funding has give me the figures up to the end of 2002. Many thanks Joyce.

SUMMARY OF VOLUNTEER LABOUR COSTING BY YEAR

	YEAR
	HOURS
	HOURS TO DATE
	VALUE
	VALUE TO DATE

	1996
	1,016.5
	1,016.5
	£8,132
	£8,132

	1997
	   997.5
	2,014.0
	£7,980
	£16,112

	1998
	2,696.0
	4,710.0
	£43,174
	£59,286

	1999
	3,550.5
	8,260.5
	£30,799
	£90,085

	2000
	4,239.9
	8,479.9
	£36,865
	£126,950

	2001
	5,021.5
	13,501.4
	£40,132
	£167,082

	2002
	5,560.0
	19,061.4
	£44,480
	£211,562


On the subject of volunteer labour, I have received complaints from some of our volunteers who are very upset by the article on the Wendover Arm in the May Issue of the Canal Boat and Inland Waterways magazine that implies that the Waterway Recovery Group are equal partners in our restoration work. Whilst we have great support from BITM and the Essex Group of WRG for which we are extremely grateful, to put matters in perspective, the WRG input in 2000 amounted to 14% of the total effort. I must add that we are also very grateful to KESCRG, who are not part of WRG, for their valued contribution for one or two weekend visits a year.

Still on the subject of volunteers, I am sure that you will all wish to read the following very supportive letter from David Smith of Woking. He has given me permission to publish in this newsletter:

“Dear Roger Leishman,

When we were out and about on Sunday 2 March, we came across your happy and friendly work team and saw for ourselves the great job they are making on the concrete trough.  The effort, and the immaculate organisation of tools and materials, was extremely impressive – particularly for one of us who works in Whitehall trying to improve standards in the industry!

We had seen pictures in Navvies and in Waterway World, but had not appreciated the scale or quality of the work being done. It deserves to be even better known.

We were a bit reluctant to leave a donation in the wooden boxes, but we hope the attached (small) cheque is at least a bit of a contribution towards the work and the well being of those on site.

With good wishes for continuing achievements

Yours sincerely,

David Smith”

The VW Transporter was back on the road again at a cost of nearly £1,000 in time for the big April working party. What would we have done without it! It now has a new (second hand) engine that Eddy Evans found for £150 and was installed by a firm in Wooburn assisted by Eddy. It has only 30,000 miles on the clock but has no turbo so is a bit underpowered but this is only noticeable uphill on the open road. Not only did the engine require replacing but after the engine was in. Eddy found that the front drive shafts were defective and we are extremely grateful to him for repairing them  at what is the busiest time of year in his seasonable business. Many thanks Eddy for all you have done and it must be good work as we now have a newly issued MOT certificate.

While we have been very busy at Little Tring with Phase I, Phase II scrub clearance and maintenance has proceeded apace. One of our volunteers, Peter Spary, has been working very hard attacking the last stretch requiring clearance between Whitehouses and Drayton Beauchamp and making great strides but has now had to stop because of the bird nesting season. The BITM weekend in the middle of March was also spent on scrub clearance and strimming the stretch at Drayton Beauchamp that has been cleared in previous years. We had two visits of 120 RAF Halton recruits who cleared scrub at Whitehouses and hand ‘strimmed’ the length from Little Tring to Whitehouse cleared in previous years. Great progress in all and Peter tells me that he is all organised to start scrub clearance at the end of August this year; his aim is to complete the Phase II clearance by Spring of 2004!  Good luck Peter.

This newsletter is issued to the work party  (WP), the Council (CM), BW staff contacts (BW), press contacts (PR), IWA Restoration Committee (RC) and a few past supporters of the Working Parties (PS) free of charge although some of the latter contribute towards our printing and postage costs. I try to save postage as much as possible by delivering at work parties, Council meetings or to BW Offices direct. Some volunteers who have lapsed or never attended a work party (NA).  I propose to follow the rule used by at least one other Canal Trust of removing the latter from the mailing list after 12 months non-appearance at a working party. Your category is at the bottom right of your address label.

Priority Jobs
Following the successful nine day work party these are:

Complete the Stage 2 offside wall to the old farm crossing. 

Excavate for and continue with the towpath wall under the bridge linking up with the already completed Stage 1 towpath wall.

· Commence Bentomat lining from the lock working westwards towards the bridge. The excavation already completed to a superb profile by Ray Orth on the excavator and hand finished by Ken Graves has exposed a smooth layer of clay. We are awaiting final agreement from British Waterways to our specification for the lining and hope to order the materials as soon as possible.
Non-Priority or ‘Hospital’ Jobs
· Lay blue brick copings to junctions of old and new walls at the stop lock.
Lay hardcore to road behind winding hole wall and erect safety barrier of sheet steel piles laid horizontally on vertical supports.
Web Site

The address of the Trust web site managed by Oliver Revel is:
http://wendovercanal.org.uk/
IWA 2003 National Rally 22nd to 25th August 2003

Ray Orth has sent all Trust members a request for volunteers to man both the lavatory/shower cleaning and the Trust stand at the Festival. Please help if you can, particularly on the Trust Stand.

BW Proposed Moorings at New Mill

No further news as yet.

Aston Clinton by-pass

Work has recommenced on the new line of the canal and John Kearsey has arranged for me to contact the member of Balfour Beatty’s staff responsible for the junction with the old line of the canal at the west end (future winding hole) after Easter. 

BW lining through Drayton Beauchamp Bridge

The BW extension to the by-pass diversion lining through Drayton Beauchamp Bridge is now complete and the Trust has taken over all surplus materials and hand tools from Nuttalls for £300! Thank you to BW for providing the transport to Little Tring.  John Kearsey arranged a second site visit during February that was very informative to our volunteers. Thank you John.

General Notes.
 All volunteers receive and sign for the Trust’s Restoration Manual that includes full Health and Safety requirements for the restoration works. The Manual is the property of the Trust; if you leave the working parties for any reason, please return the Manual to either Ray Orth or myself.

David Barratt is our qualified First-Aider and, even if he is not on site, lives nearby and can be contacted on 01442 822523 if he is at home.

Hard hats for use at all times and high visibility jackets to be worn on sites with mobile plant in use are kept in the store at Tringford and must be drawn/returned there. One first aid kit is kept in the store; another is kept in the VW transporter for use on site. Also available in the transporter are ear defenders and goggles that must be worn when using strimmers, angle grinders, concrete breakers and the like.

My mobile phone number at working parties is 07850-170858. It is not always left on continuously but has a message facility that I check from time to time. We normally work from 9am to 5pm (or dark if earlier!) when we are hiring plant or taking delivery of ready-mix concrete early in the morning.  There are breaks for morning coffee/tea, packed lunch and afternoon tea/coffee. We take our own food and drinks.  However, do not feel bound by these times, as half a day is better than no help at all.  We have an electric kettle and tea urn at the hut; also there is an outside tap for drinking water.

Numbering of wall sections, with position as at 13th April 2003 is as follows:

	From section
	To section
	Stage
	Current position

	1
	24
	1  Old tip to bridge, towpath wall
	Complete.

	25
	41 plus

74 and 75
	2 Bridge to farm crossing, offside wall
	Excavation complete

Bases 25-40 & walls 25-36 complete. Backfilling complete to the middle of section 34

	42
	50
	2 Old tip to winding hole, offside wall
	Complete except for road surface and safety barrier.

	51
	59
	6   Bridge to stop lock, offside
	Complete.

	60
	68
	5 Stop lock to bridge, towpath    wall
	Excavation complete. Bases

60 to 67 and walls 60 to 66 

complete. Backfilling to middle

of section 65 complete

	69
	73
	4   Bridge to Stage 1 towpath
	Excavation under bridge completeNot yet started


DATES FOR WORKING PARTIES

	DATE
	WORKING AT
	WORK TO BE DONE

	Thursday 1st May and 

Friday 2nd May 2003
	Little Tring
	Pour base 41 and move formwork to base 74, bend rest of reinforcement for bases 74 & 75 with Pete Bowers.

	Saturday 3rd May and

Sunday 4th May 2003
	Little Tring
	Pour wall 37 and base 74 and move formwork to wall 38 and base 75.  Blinding to sections 68 & 69.

	Thursday 8th May and

Friday 9th May 2003
	Little Tring
	Pour base 75 and move formwork to base 68 with Pete Bowers.

	Thursday 22nd May and 

Friday 23rd May 2003 
	Festival Site
	Transporting and erecting fence   for Festival site.

	Saturday 24th May to Monday 26th May 2003

Festival Weekend
	Little Tring
	Pour wall 39 and base 68 and move formwork to wall 40 and base 69. Work on new bed east of bridge. Guided tours and manning Trust main site stand on Sunday and Monday.

	Tuesday 27th May 2003
	Little Tring and Festival Site
	Site clearance and packing oil store. I have asked for extra transport so that this is morning only. You will recall that we had to struggle last year with only our Transporter to finish by late afternoon.

	Saturday 7th and

Sunday 8th June 2003
	
	This is our normal monthly weekend but I usually keep it clear after the efforts of the Festival. However, if anyone would like to organise a work party to pour a wall section on the Saturday and move formwork on the Sunday, please let me know.

	Thursday 12th June and

Friday 13th June 2003
	Little Tring
	Pour base 69 and move formwork to base 70 with Pete Bowers.


Roger Leishman, Restoration Director  7 Hall Park, Berkhamsted, Herts HP4 2NU.

                                                              (Tel: 01442 874536, e-mail rleishman@ukgateway.net)

WENDOVER ARM TRUST

WORK PARTY VOLUNTEER SCHEDULE TO MAY 2003

	Date
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Thu 1 May
	P Bowers
	R Leishman
	
	
	
	

	Fri 2 May
	P Bowers
	R Orth
	P Spary
	
	
	

	Sat 3 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	R Fletcher
	K Graves
	
	

	Sat 4 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	R Fletcher
	K Graves
	
	

	Thu 8 May
	P Bowers
	
	
	
	
	

	Fri 9 May
	P Bowers
	
	
	
	
	

	Thu 22 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	

	Fri 23 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	P Bowers

	Sat 24 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	P Bowers

	Sun 25 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	P Bowers

	
	
	C Johnson
	
	
	
	

	Mon 26 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	P Bowers

	
	
	C Johnson
	
	
	
	

	Tue 27 May
	R Leishman
	R Orth
	B Ing
	B Matraves
	R Pittaway
	P Bowers

	Thu 12 Jun
	P Bowers
	
	
	
	
	

	Fri 13 Jun
	P Bowers
	
	
	
	
	


(…….) provisional, subject to confirmation    * morning only  + afternoon only

The name of the person in charge on a particular day is printed in italics.

P Bowers         01255 504540 or 07880 744730            E Evans     01628 526236 or 01628 526898

R Leishman     01442 874536 or 07850 170858            R Orth       01494 786868 or 07733 092034

R Pittaway     01296 630968 or 07946 484156            P Spary     01923 222697
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